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City of Alexandria, Virginia SAKL >
MEMORANDUM 26
b~tS-02
DATE: MAY 21, 2002
TO: THE HONORABLE MAYOR AND MEMBERS OF CITY COUNCIL
FROM:  PHILIP SUNDERLAND, CITY MANAGE@S‘

SUBJECT:  STAFF RECOMMENDATIONS ON THE INSTALLATION OF A TRAFFIC

SIGNAL AT THE INTERSECTION OF WEST GLEBE ROAD AND OLD
DOMINION BOULEVARD

ISSUE: City Council consideration of staff recommendations regarding the installation of a
traffic signal at West Glebe Road and Old Dominion Boulevard.

RECOMMENDATION: That City Council:
(1) receive this report and docket it for public hearing on June 15; and

2) at the conclusion of the public hearing, authorize staff to install a traffic signal at the
intersection of West Glebe Road and Old Dominion Boulevard.

BACKGROUND: Neighbors in the vicinity of the intersection of West Glebe Road and Old

Dominion Boulevard have raised concemns about speeding traffic along West Glebe Road and

have requested that the City take steps to control the speeding traffic. The posted speed limit on
Glebe Road is 25 miles per hour (mph). Staff’s recent traffic surveys show that motorists are

~ traveling an average of 29 mph. The neighbors have also requested that a traffic signal be

installed at the intersection of West Glebe Road and Old Dominion Boulevard to assist

pedestrians in crossing Glebe Road safely.

Staff has been working with the Upper Potomac West work group for the past several months on
a traffic and pedestrian plan for Glebe Road designed to meet the concerns expressed by the
neighbors. This plan has a number of recommendations, one of which is the installation of a
traffic signal at the intersection of Glebe Road and Old Dominion Boulevard which staff
recommends moving ahead with now. The remaining recommendations addressing speeding and
parking issues are being developed.

DISCUSSION: Staff performed an engineering study and found that the intersection of Glebe
Road and Old Dominion Boulevard meets the criteria established in the Manual of Uniform
Traffic Control Devices (MUTCD) for traffic signal installation. Specifically, the volume of
traffic on West Glebe Road is high enough to make it difficult for pedestrians to cross the street
and for motorists to make turning movements at this intersection.



Inistalling a traffic signal at this location will require removing 31 feet of parking (or one-and-a-
half parking spaces) in front of 700 and 700-A West Glebe Road (see attached diagram). The
parking removal is necessary in order to create two lanes (a through lane and a left turn lane) for
the east bound Glebe Road traffic approaching the signal. A through lane and left turn lane
already exist for the westbound Glebe Road traffic approaching the signal. The 0Ol1d Dominion
Boulevard approaches to the proposed signal will be vehicle actuated. This means that the signal
will only cycle when there is traffic on Old Dominion Boulevard. In addition, the City is
examining current technology to address speed issues through an additional means of sensor
activation. Sensor activation would tum the signal from green to yellow, then red when a vehicle
or vehicles are speeding along the West Glebe corridor.

The proposed traffic signal will include pedestrian signals to allow pedestrians to cross West
Glebe Road safely. The next closest signal where pedestrians can cross is at Russell Road which
is nearly a quarter of a mile away. This is too far to expect pedestrians destined for Old -
Dorminion Boulevard to walk in order to safely cross the street. The proposed signal is not
expected to create excessive delays on Glebe Road.

The Upper Potomac West work group, Lennox Place, and the North Ridge and Brighton Square
civic associations support the proposed traffic signal. This issue was brought before the Traffic
and Parking Board at its April 22, 2002 meeting. Mr. Ruggiero made a motion to deny the

request that was seconded by Mr. Johnson. The reason for this motion is that some members of
the Board felt that the speeding issue should be addressed before installing a traffic signal. The

motion to deny the request failed. The Board approved the staff recommendation by a vote of
4-2.

It should be noted that the Police Department has initiated numerous speeding enforcement
details at this location, and so far this year has issued 278 speeding tickets between the 500 and
800 blocks of West Glebe Road. Police enforcement is limited by the resources available, and
the proposed traffic signal will enhance the City’s ability to control speeding at all hours,
especially when Police are not present to enforce speeding limits.

At the Traffic and Parking Board meeting, several residents who live in the houses on West
Glebe Road near the proposed signal expressed concern about being able to safely exit their
driveways when traffic is stopped at the proposed signal. With no traffic signal these residents
say it is difficult to exit their driveways because of the speed and volume of traffic. These
residents are concerned that when the traffic signal is operational exiting their driveways will be
more difficult. Staff acknowledges that there will be times when traffic waiting for the signal
will momentarily block the driveways. However, based on the 24-hour traffic volume study, this
is not expected to be a significant problem. Also, the signal will be vehicle actuated on Old
Dominion Boulevard; consequently, the signal will only tumn red for Glebe Road when there is
demand on Old Dominion Boulevard. Staff believes that the proposed signal will make it easier
to exit the driveways because the speed of traffic will be slower.

FISCAL IMPACT: The construction cost of the traffic signal is estimated to be $80,000. This
will be funded through the reprogramming of funds from a Capital Improvement Project for
Bridge Repair and Rehabilitation that has been postponed pending State revisions to the project.
These funds have already been allocated by City Council.
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ATTACHMENTS:
Attachment 1. Diagram showing the removal of parking on Glebe Road

STAFF:
Richard Baier, P.E., Director, Transportation and Environmental Services

Douglas McCobb, P.E., Deputy Director, Transportation and Transit Services, T&ES
Alfred Coleman, Budget/Management Analyst, OMB
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FABIT NO. el 2

- IS-0a2.
June 13, 2002 '
TO: Mayor Kerry Donley and Alexandria City Council Members

FROM: Barbara P. Hayes
3603 QOld Dominion Boulevard, Alexandria 22305

SUBJECT: Traffic Signal at the Intersection of West Glebe Road and
Old Dominion Boulevard
{June 15 Public Hearing Meeting, ltem 26)

| support the installation of this traffic signal. The reasons are enumerated on the
attached petition, which | drafted. Several other people are gathering signatures
on their streets, and there should be more petition pages at the Public Hearing
Meeting.

| would fike to elaborate on the reasons a little. | have been retired for two years,
but commuted using the Dash bus before that. Crossing West Glebe Road to get
to the bus stop was dangerous, due to the volume and speed of traffic on West
Glebe Road. The curve coming from the direction of Virginia Power meant you
couldn’t always see oncoming traffic, and | often ended up running to make it
across. In the two years since | retired, this situation has gotten worse.

Besides commuters, there are a number of people who live on the Arlandria side
of West Glebe Road but park on the Beverley Hills side, due to lack of parking in
Arlandria. These people cross West Glebe Road twice a day (going home and
coming back for their cars), often with children. | worry about their safety.

Turning right from Old Dominion Boulevard onto West Glebe Road is usually not
difficult, but turning left requires a considerable amount of waiting. Both lanes
are rarely clear at the same time. Again, the curve and the speed of traffic adds
an element of danger.

People were eager to sign the petition. Some do not live close to the
intersection, for example people connected with the preschool at the church.
When someone told me they did not live in the neighborhood, | asked if they
used the intersection regularly. If the answer was “no”, | suggested they not sign
the petition. But if the answer was “yes” and they wanted to sign, | encouraged
them to do so.

| feel the traffic signal would help alleviate these dangerous conditions. Thank

you for your consideration of it.




To:
Subject:

The Alexandria City Council
Traffic Signal at Old Dominion Boulevard and West Glebe Road

We, the undersigned, support the installation of a traffic signal at the corner of Old Dominion
Boulevard and West Glebe Road for the following reasons:

1. ltis increasingly difficult to exit from Old Dominion Boulevard safely, whether turning
onto West Glebe Road or crossing it, due to both the volume and speed of traffic on

West Glebe Road.

2. itis almost impossible for pedestrians to cross West Glebe Road safely. Pedestrians
are almost entirely composed of commuters who take the Dash bus or people who park
in the Beverley Hills area but live on the north side of West Glebe Road; these people

cross West Glebe Road twice a day.

3. A traffic signal should help siow down and control the traffic on West Glebe Road.
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To:
Subject:

We, the undersigned, support the installation

The Alexandria City Council
Traffic Signal at Old Dominion Boulevard and West Glebe Road

of a traffic signal at the corner of Old Dominion

Boulevard and West Glebe Road for the following reasons:

1.
West Glebe Road.

It is almost impossible for pedestrians

It is increasingly difficult td exit from Old Dominion-Boulevard safely, whether turning
onto West Glebe Road or crossing it, due to both the volume and speed of traffic on

to cross West Glebe Road safely. Pedestrians

are almost entirely composed of commuters who take the Dash bus or people who park
in the Beverley Hills area but live on the north side of West Glebe Road; these people

cross West Glebe Road twice a day.

3. A traffic signal should help slow down

and control the traffic on West Glebe Read.
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To: The Alexandria City Council
Subject:  Traffic Signal at Old Dominion Boulevard and West Glebe Road

We, the undersigned, support the installation of a traffic signal at the corner of Old Dominion
Boulevard and West Glebe Road for the following reasons:

1. ltis increasingly difficult to exit from Old Dominion Boulevard safely, whether turning
onto West Glebe Road or crossing it, due to both the volume and speed of traffic on
West Glebe Road.

2. ltis almost impossible for pedestrians to cross West Glebe Road safely. Pedestrians
are almost entirely composed of commuters who take the Dash bus or people who park
in the Beverley Hills area but live on the north side of West Glebe Road; these people
cross West Glebe Road twice a day.

3. A traffic signal should help slow down and control the traffic on West Glebe Road.

Name Address

Wl&QxaCr r\n’y L‘-—L_&/\-(N.L ’ 7(‘3&: 4 Oy e, C;w«ﬁ& ‘C:Lt

LZ&NM }ZV!HQ'W; 9 341 Blabeune. Fve

W /M'@C{QK (7 “ﬁﬁfa Besens 7Q2L<,

?\’11(1’) yﬂ-u(iev’aé’)m 76:;'/ (‘:\LJCAM.C&J(}\&A; O\/

MIKE £ Lo S CMspbbef- [l

CF LT N AL i0n) VI erdpip 47 -

CUALLOTTE  Fhoea it grermh. Do

* dine e~

HOX T}?ML&M_'M.\

~Nilee sﬁwﬁk Yo) Jloerieantl dyie

747“ m{} o /\,)'}[/.15 e

C&:é M TS oF 3603 AORRIS PilA i

//a/,c/ Chrey D40 0 plT SE e

J&V\.&t Mejw 3502 Notiis  Ploce

¥ p DM/E/L—’ . ot Morcs Place
A UL son 63 Vewa). A

%o o 4 %/qr/,-) = <o Tow  Beus

7{// WD e ? A Tt [210_




To: The Alexandria City Council
Subject:  Traffic Signal at Old Dominion Boulevard and West Glebe Road

We, the undersigned, support the installation of a traffic signal at the corner of Old Dominion
Boulevard and West Glebe Road for the following reasons:

1. Itis increasingly difficult to exit from Old Dominion Boulevard safely, whether turning
- onto West Glebe Road or crossing it, due to both the volume and speed of fraffic on
West Glebe Road.

2. ltis almost impossible for pedestrians to cross West Glebe Road safely. Pedestrians
are almost entirely composed of commuters who take the Dash bus or people who park
in the Beverley Hills area but live on the north side of West Glebe Road; these people
cross West Glebe Road twice a day.

3. A traffic signal should help slow down and control the traffic on West Glebe Road.
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To: The Alexandria City Council
Subject:  Traffic Signal at Old Dominion Boulevard and West Glebe Road

We, the undersigned, support the installation of a traffic signal at the corner of Old Dominion
Boulevard and West Glebe Road for the following reasons:

1. liis increasingly difficult to exit from Old Dominion Boulevard safely, whether turning
onto West Glebe Road or crossing it, due to both the volume and speed of trafiic on
West Glebe Road.

2. ltis almost impossible for pedestrians to cross West Glebe Road safely. Pedestrians
are almost entirely composed of commuters who take the Dash bus or people who park
in the Beverley Hills area but live on the north side of West Glebe Road; these people
cross West Glebe Road fwice a day.

3. A traffic signal should help slow down and control the traffic on West Glebe Road.
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To: The Alexandria City Council

Subject:

Traffic Signal at Old Dominion Boulevard and West Glebe Road

We, the undersigned, support the installation of a traffic signal at the corner of Old Dominion
Boulevard and West Glebe Road for the following reasons:

1. ltis increasingly difficult to exit from Old Dominion Boulevard safely, whether turning
onto West Glebe Road or crossing it, due to both the volume and speed of traffic on

West Glebe Road.

2. ltis almost impossible for pedestrians to cross West Glebe Road safely. Pedestrians
are almost entirely composed of commuters who take the Dash bus or people who park
in the Beverley Hills area but live on the north side of West Glebe Road; these people
cross West Glebe Road twice a day. {ak \eon {-] )

3. A traffic signal should help slow down and control the traffic on West Glebe Road.
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PETITION

AGAINST THE INSTALLATION
OF A TRAFFIC LIGHT AT WEST GLEBE ROAD
AND OLD DOMINION BOULEVARD

G156 2

We, the undersigned, oppose the installation of a traffic light at West Glebe Road and Old
Dominion Boulevard, Alexandria, VA. We firmly believe a light is not the best means to slow
down traffic on West Glebe Road. We believe speed tables would be a more effective speed-
calming mechanism, without the congestion, vehicle stagnation, parking space reduction and
pollution a traffic light would produce. We ask the City of Alexandria to please consider the
installation of speed tables in place of the traffic light.
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PETITION

AGAINST THE INSTALLATION
OF A TRAFFIC LIGHT AT WEST GLEBE ROAD
AND OLD DOMINION BOULEVARD

We, the undersigned, oppose the installation of a traffic light at West Glebe Road and Old
Dominion Boulevard, Alexandria, VA. We firmly believe a light is not the best means to slow
down traffic on West Glebe Road. We believe speed tables would be a more effective speed-
calming mechanism, without the congestion, vehicle stagnation, parking space reduction and
pollution a traffic light would produce. We ask the City of Alexandria to please consider the

installation of speed tables in place

of the traffic light.
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PETITION
AGAINST THE INSTALLATION
OF A TRAFFIC LIGHT AT WEST GLEBE ROAD

AND OLD DOMINION BOULEVARD

We, the undersigned, oppose the installation of a traffic light at West Glebe Road and Old
Dominion Boulevard, Alexandria, VA. We firmly believe a light is not the best means to slow
down traffic on West Glebe Road. We believe speed tables would be a more effective speed-
calming mechanism, without the congestion, vehicle stagnation, parking space reduction and
pollution a traffic light would produce. We ask the City of Alexandria to please consider the
installation of speed tables in place of the traffic light.
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PETITION

AGAINST THE INSTALLATION

OF A TRAFFIC LIGHT AT WEST GLEBE ROAD

AND OLD DOMINION BOULEVARD

We, the undersigned, oppose the installation of a traffic light at West Glebe Road and Old
Dominion Boulevard, Alexandria, VA. We firmly believe a light is not the best means to slow
down traffic on West Glebe Road. We believe speed tables would be a more effective speed-
calming mechanism, without the congestion, vehicle stagnation, parking space reduction and
pollution a traffic light would produce. We ask the City of Alexandria to please consider the
installation of speed tables in place of the traffic light.

B

NAME ADDRESS DATE
"ol aase Jotueon | 208 Chandps Ave b/iofszr
NN g10110, (//{/Wr(ié A’VE/ 24wz

i 70040, [l

109 séHd

M/df ,

%
G

Juu d 33 (M?OMO

%Od LA aQ)QQO)Q{RQJ

L

/b5

G oid W,

44S S, 3G, <T.

(o/ltl]cz

T,




X6
G-1S-0)__

3803 Brighton Court
Alexandria, Virginia 22303
June 12, 2002

The Honorable Kerry Donley
Mayor

City of Alexandria

301 King Street

Room 2300

Alexandria, Virginia 22314

Dear Mayor Donley:

I would like to express my support for the proposed traffic light at the corner of West
Glebe Road and Old Dominion Boulevard. This proposal is contained in Docket Item
#26, which will be voted on at a public hearing at the June 15" City Council meeting.

As a long-time resident of Brighton Court, which borders on West Glebe Road, I've been
decply concerned about the vehicular and pedestrian safety on this street. These concerns
have been echoed by the Upper Potomac West Task Force, on which I serve. Actions
taken by that group support the traffic light and the more comprehensive and well thought
out traffic calming plan developed for West Glebe Road by Mr. Richard Baier and his
staff at the City's Transportation and Environmental Services Division. The Brighton
Square Homeowner's Association also voted to support the staff recommendations.

The proposed light and more extensive traffic calming plan would help alleviate some of
the problems which have existed on West Glebe Road for a long time. In the nearly
twenty-two years that I've lived at Brighton Square, there have been numerous accidents
on West Glebe Road. According to city records, 68 accidents occurred in 1998 and 63
accidents in 2001. It is virtually impossible to cross the street wiithout taking your life in
your hands. The gverage speed on this road, which curves in certain spots, thereby
limiting visibility, is 37 miles per hour in a 25 miles per hour zone. With several school
bus routes and one commuter bus route utilizing West Glebe Road, the chances of a
pedestrian accident (which we have luckily been spared so far) increases each day.

At Brighton Square, we have had four car crashes through the brick wall surrounding our
development in the last four years. Two of these crashes have occurred in the last six
months, with the last one occurring as late as this past Sunday afternoon. The car ended
up at an angle to the entrance of the driveway, blocking much of the entrance. I shudder
to think of what would have happened if one of our Brighton Square residents had been
trying to cross the street or attempting to depart the driveway onto West Glebe Road!! 1
am enclosing, for your information, photographs showing the December, 2001 crash




(when an SUV went through our wall), what the wall looked like then, and the most
recent damage incurred on June 9, 2002.

I am optimistic that the City Counci! will approve the proposed light at the intersection of
Old Dominion Road and West Glebe Road and support further recommendations of city

staff to improve the overail safety of West Glebe Road. If you wish to discuss any aspect
of this letter, you can reach me at (703) 739-0077. Thank you.

Sincerely yours,

Thiis O P2 )

Wilma C. Probst

c¢c: Richard Baier
Sgt. Paul Story

Enclosures
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3818 Brighton Court
Alexandria, Virginia 22305
June 12, 2002

The Honorable Mayor and Members of City Council
301 King Street

Room 2300

Alexandria, Virginia 22314

Mayor Donley and Members of City Council:

The Brighton Square Homeowners Association enthusiastically supports Docket Item
#26, "Staff Recommendations on the Installation of a Traffic Signat at the Intersection of
West Glebe Road and Old Dominion Boulevard." This docket item will be voted on at a
public hearing at the June 15" City Council meeting.

Some of the members of our Homeowners Association have worked closely with staff of
the Transportation and Environmental Services (T&ES) Diviston to come up with a
solution to the safety issues associated with West Glebe Road. We consider this light to
be the first step in ensuring the safety of the residents of our community. We are hopeful
that additional plans to calm the traffic on West Glebe Road will also be adopted in the
near future. We at Brighton Square are particularly concerned about the safety of our
community. Cars driving on West Glebe Road have crashed through our brick wall four
times in the last four years. With increased traffic (22,000 vehicles per day!) on West
Glebe Road, three of these accidents have occurred in the last two years. The most recent
accident was last Sunday, June 9. We are concerned that our insurance premiums will
be raised or, even worse, cancelled., With this track record of accidents, it could be
difficult for us to obtain new homeowner's insurance.

I can be reached at (703) 683-2949 if you wish to discuss either the Brighton Square
accidents or the general traffic conditions on Brighton Square further. Thank you.

Sincerely yours,

i vre. ¥ AD Méooﬁjﬂ'ﬁnﬁj

Tina Richardson Jones
President, Brighton Square
Homeowners Association

cc: Richard Baier
Sgt. Paul Story
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4-22-02

TO: Traffic and Parking Board
And
Department of Transportation and Environmental Services

FROM: Traffic Committee, North Ridge Citizens” Assn.

SUBJECT: Public Hearing on a proposal for a traffic light at the corner of West Glebe
Road and Old Dominion Blvd.

DISCUSSION: From time to time over the past several years, neighbors in the North Ridge
area have urged installation of a traffic light at the corner of West Glebe Road and Old
Dominion Blvd. In the past, City officials did not consider the volume of traffic on Old
Dominion heavy enough to warrant a light. That seems to have changed dramatically, and
the Traffic Committee of the North Ridge Citizens” Association takes this opportunity to
support a proposal for a light. We understand that the light will have cycles that allow
protected left turns and a pedestrian pushbutton for pedestrians to cross safely. The corner
is a busy one, with bus stops on opposite sides of West Glebe and a moderate amount of
pedestrian traffic to and from the commercial center on Mount Vernon Avenue.

The timing of the hearing did not aliow us to canvass North Ridge neighbors on the
idea, but our memory tells us that there was a consensus over the years in favor of some
traffic control at the intersection. The only objection that comes to mind was from a
neighbor on West Glebe who feared the light would back cars up past her driveway and
make it hard for her to exit the driveway, particularly during rush hour.

Thanks for your consideration of this matter. If you have questions, please contact
our Committee Chair, Bill Clayton, at (703) 548-0958.

William E. Clayton Jr., Chair
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